SOCIO-LEGAL STUDIES ASSOCIATION
Executive Committee Meeting Minutes
Institute of Advanced Legal Studies, 23 January 2007

Members present: John Flood, Anthony Bradney, Fiona Cownie, Morag McDermont, Helen Carr, Anne-Marie Farrell, Marie Selwood, Rosemary Auchmuty, Nick Jackson, Maki Tanaka, Dermot Feenan, Helen Stalford, Daniel Monk, Lisa Glennon, Alison Dunn, Bettina Lange, Anne Barlow, 1. Apologies for absence: David Cowan, Julian Webb, Richard Moorhead, Grace Jones, Simon Halliday, Robert Dingwall, Nicola Busby, Sally Wheeler, Bronwen Morgan, Fiona Beveridge.

2. Minutes of last meeting: In attendance: 
2.1. Helen Stalford. 
2.2. The conference 2007 plenary speaker is Prof Nick Blomley, Geography, Simon Fraser University (s17.1)

3. Matters arising: The German Socio-Legal Workshop organized by Bettina Lange at Keele was reported to be a success (see attached report) 
4. Officers’ reports: 
4.1. No reports by Chair or Vice-Chair.
4.2 Treasurer: Unfortunately no monies received from Stirling University as yet. There is an expected £8,000 profit, but there is £3,000 in delegates’ fees owing. Query whether individuals or institutions are refusing to pay. (see attached report) 
4.3. Membership: 
4.3.1. It was noted that 1048 people and institutions are on the mailing list. 
4.3.2. Membership of the SLSA stands at 471 full members and 202 pg members (673 in total). (see attached report)
4.4. Newsletter: (see attached report)  
4.4.1. Query on extra copies of the newsletter for the LSA Berlin conference: delegate pack costs to be determined; flyer to be designed
4.4.2. We may have a table at Berlin and therefore will hand out newsletters and flyers there.

4.5. Website: (see attached report) Images are still needed including images of the executive.

4.6. Directory: The regular design has been used for the conference.

5. Support for newsletter from Law Schools Consortium: Linda Mulcahy has proposed writing to LSC for sponsorship for SLSA newsletter. We agree in principle on this course of action. Marie Selwood will liaise with Linda Mulcahy.

6. Conference 2007 Kent: (see attached report) REPORT NEEDED-PLEASE SEND TO ME Kent has received 31 registrations to date.

7. Conference 2008 will be at Manchester and Hannah Quirk will be the organizer.

8. Conference 2009 enquiry received from De Montfort: initial findings suggest that it is an excellent site with personnel in place.
9. Postgraduate conference 2007: (see attached report) The conference was very successful and the committee noted its thanks to Morag McDermont for organizing the event and the 13 faculty who participated.
10. Postgraduate conference 2008: It will be at Hull in early January.

11. Recruitment: 
11.1. Alison Dunn reported that individualized emails had been sent out to law, sociology, and others, but noted that it is difficult to target postgraduates because of lack of information.
11.2. It was decided that we should have a banner for the conference table. Alison Dunn to research.

12. AHRC Panel Membership: SLSA is to participate in nominating panel members. Suggestions to Tony Bradney.

13. Carole Willis Memorial: To be discussed further.
14. DCA Framework: SLSA to write protesting at the way this process has been organized.
15. Constitution: To be considered further. Any queries to be sent to John Flood. The sub-group will consider the tax and insurance issues.

16. One day conferences: Suggestions were made for conferences on textbooks and grant writing.

17. Any other business: 

17.1. Questions were raised about where the executive committee meetings  were to be held in future.

17.2. Nominations were needed for the executive committee.

REPORTS

Report on First British-German Socio-Legal Workshop

The workshop was a success in bringing together for the first time in the context of  an organised workshop members of the UK and German socio-legal community. The workshop also raised the profile of  the UK Socio-Legal Studies Association with the German socio-legal community.

A total of  42 people participated, 12 of these were postgraduate researchers.

6 postgraduate researchers were funded by German socio-legal associations.

5 UK postgraduate researchers received SLSA bursaries for accommodation costs and the workshop fee (see below for details).

1 UK postgraduate researcher had funding from her own institution.


The total cost of  bursaries paid out was £ 435.
The money paid back to the SLSA was £ 1065.


Susanne Karstedt and myself are currently editing a special issue of  the ‘Zeitschrift für Rechtssoziologie’ with a selection of  papers from the workshop. 

Bursary list:

Abdul Shukor, Syahirah      Conference fee: £ 45
Lee, Yoke-Lian                    Conference fee: £ 45
Sindiso, Mnisi                     Conference fee: £ 45  and accommodation £ 70
Tanaka, Maki                      Conference fee: £ 45  and accommodation  £ 70
Wiese, Kirsten                     Conference fee: £ 45 and accommodation  £ 70

Total fees: £ 225
Total accommodation: £ 210

Total bursary costs £ 435
Less SLSA Fund £ 1500

Total SLSA fund unspent: £ 1065

4.2. 
SLSA INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

12 September 2006 – 19 January 2007

Current Account

Income

Membership:


Standing Orders
   650.00


Cheques

1,079.23


CHAPS

     66.00
1,795.23


Less refunds

      

     20.00
1,775.23
Royalties






     
     65.16

Newsletter Inserts




   600.00

Interest





     
     51.74
Transfer from TSB deposit



     36.95
TOTAL









2,592.08
Expenditure

Newsletter: Production




6,110.95

Directory/
Website




3,558.00

Conference gifts





     93.89

Stamps/labels





     11.52

Post-Grad conference




   432.58

Executive Committee Expenses


1,592.43

TOTAL









11,799.37
Net Balance








-9,207.29
Add funds at 11/09/06







48,271.45

Less funds transferred to Guaranteed Investment Bond


30,000.00

Closing Balance







  9,064.16
Guaranteed Investment Deposit
Transfer from Current a/c (11/10/06)


30,000.00

Interest 






     246.48
Closing Balance







30,246.48
TOTAL SURPLUS







39,310.64
4.3.2.

SLSA Executive Committee Meeting – 23 January 2007
Report from Membership Secretary
On 24 January 2007, the state of the membership database was as follows:

1048 on mailing list (955 in Jan 2006)

This is comprised of -

· 375 non-members (receive the Newsletter and Directory free)

· 673 members –

· 471 full members (427 in Jan 2006)

· 202 postgraduate members (157 in Jan 2006)

Removal of non-payers
At the time of the last meeting, approximately 60 full members and 50 postgraduates had not paid their fees. After both e-mail and paper reminders, a significant number of payments were made. However, 32 members (15 full members & 17 p/grads) did not renew their membership and were deleted from the database for non-payment. Of these, 5 re-joined after paying fees.
Lisa Glennon

Membership Secretary
4.4. Newsletter Editor’s Report to SLSA Executive Committee
23 January 2007
From: Marie Selwood
One advantage of the loss of sponsorship is regaining control over the printing. Because of problems with printers in the past, the newsletter has an extremely long lead time – seven weeks from copy deadline to publication. Four weeks of that is my time, for writing, editing, layout, proofreading etc. Three weeks is for printing and distribution. I can reduce my four weeks to three by reorganising my schedule a bit and the printers can also cut one week off, allowing one week for printing and one week for distribution via second class post. This will have the effect of making the newsletter a little more current. I propose to introduce this new schedule for the summer issue.

Number 50 (Winter 2006)
This issue again benefited from an extra editorial page due to absence of a sponsor’s advertisement. I moved the printing to Oyster Press in Whitstable who offered a cheaper quote than St Austell Press who had been engaged by Cavendish. This also means that I can keep an eye on it if there are any problems. The printing was done to a high standard and on time. 

Other points

· print run – 2000
1200 for mailing list
800 for JLS

· page 16 Kent conference

· total editorial pages –15

Inserts
· Routledge-Cavendish
· Hart
Number 51 (Spring 2007)

This issue is well advanced with plenty of material now in. There are a couple of interesting articles booked in plus some small grant reports. I don’t anticipate any problems. I am planning to use Oyster Press again to do the printing. I have contacted the LSA about including the newsletter in their conference packs as usual. It will also be included in our own conference packs. I will use the new logo for this one for the first time.
Other points
· print run – 3300–3500 approx
1200 for mailing list
800 for JLS
900? for LSA (tbc)
350? for Kent 2007 (tbc)
· page 16 Kent conference

· total editorial pages –15
4.5. Website and Directory Editor’s Report to SLSA Executive Committee

23 January 2007

Marie Selwood

Old website

This has been updated a few times since the last meeting with mainly minor changes. Each time, we hope that it will be the last but unfortunately I think I need to do just one more!

New website

I have done a lot of work on this since the last meeting. I am now reasonably (!) proficient at using the content management system that has been used to build the new site. The site now contains updated/rewritten material from the old site and some new material as well. There is a total of 60 pages at the moment. In particular, I have completed the time-consuming job of importing and checking all the links in the research pages. 

Work still to do includes: adding numerous links for downloads, although the material has all been collected and copied to the site; adding and checking menus and internal links within the site; locating and adding pictures and banners to enhance the graphical contents. 

I should have some time in late February and early March to put these finishing touches to the site. Nick, Jose and I are meeting next week to discuss what still needs to be done. We are confident that it will be ready in time for the conference. In the near future, we are hoping to give the exec access to what we have been doing so that you can see the progress that has been made and give some feedback. 

Artwork/pictures continue to be a challenge! If people are happy for pics of the exec to be used, they need to send them in. At the moment I only have five (including myself). Regarding the rest of the site, I should be able to make things look nice enough for the launch and then perhaps continue to collect and add images as it develops. 
Once the website is up and running, the content will need further development and for this I will need input from SLSA members and the exec. In particular, I would like to add a page listing socio-legal courses, a section about sources of research funding, and expand the research area to include downloadable resources. Any other ideas on content are most welcome.
Bulletin board and email network

The bulletin board continues to be a popular and useful resource. Many of the postings are viewed well over 1000 times. It is regularly checked and tidied up. There are now 248 registered users receiving regular digests. I am continuing to send a weekly email containing links to new postings and any other information that needs circulating. 

Directory

The editorial aspect of this is dependent on the progress of the technical development covered by separate reports.

9. SLSA Post Graduate Conference

Bristol 10/11 January 2007

Accounts and report

	Item
	Cost per unit
	Total Cost

	Accommodation
	Students and staff
	1557

	
	
	

	Dinner Wed night
	£20 p hd x 52
	1040

	Refreshments
	Tea/coffee/bisks 
	300 (est)

	
	Lunch, Thurs 
	257.20

	Training consultant
	2 x 1hr15min sessions
	300

	Miscellaneous
	
	50

	Travel
	
	700 (est)

	TOTAL
	
	£4204.20 (est)

	Budget
	
	£5000

	
	
	


At this stage this figure is still an estimate as we have not yet received one of the catering bills, and I am not sure what the travel costs of the staff members were – less than my estimate I am sure.

57 students were registered to attend (this included 1 undergrad student from Bristol) – about 5 did not arrive.

Staff: 
4 SLSA exec members not from Bristol Uni


8 staff from Bristol 

1 consultant – she did two workshops, and all the students thought she was great!

Bristol Law School provided 30 bottles of wine for the dinner. Much more importantly, we got the services of Shirley Knights who did the hotel bookings, catering arrangements and other administrative work.

The report (draft) by one of the students is on the next page – this will go into the next Bulletin

Morag McDermont

29th January 2007

SLSA Postgraduate Conference, Bristol 10th, 11th January 2007 Wills Memorial Building, University of Bristol

Nicola Corkin, University of Birmingham

When coming up the hill towards the University of Bristol, Wills Memorial Building, I was very much reminded of the representation of Isengard in the Lord of the Rings. The grim tower, filled with knowledge and wisdom, overlooking the surrounding area – fortunately the SLSA postgraduate conference did not turn out to be a meeting with Saruman. Even if the first meeting turned into a deep philosophical search for truth on what is socio-legal research – which we, I do not know about other groups, then decided to leave undefined. This was then followed by considerations on ethics in research; topics which then tided us over to dinner. At dinner some of us turned into normal students discussing our research, our university, our cultures and other issues of similar non-importance. Some people and I will not make any reference to a certain table which filled the restaurant with laughter, screams, climate change debates and which coined the term “political bisexual”, truly upheld the academic tradition by finagling an additional bottle of wine. In the aftermath, after being told by the first DJ that our music requests do not meet his high standard, we then found out last homely home, after some deviations, in our own beds. Bright and full of anticipation did did the next day dawn which proved to be, without a doubt, one of the most useful days of my time as a postgraduate student. Not only is it incredibly useful to be able to discuss methodology with others and learn from their mistakes and experiences but furthermore it is invaluable to be told, finally, what one needs to consider when giving a conference paper, or what needs to be done to get published. How does this whole, illusive, job-hunting work in the academic world? And how does one really write a research proposal? Last, it was incredibly useful to discuss ones own research with others, others who might do something similar – or not. What is their take on your work, what ideas do they have. How can they help you on your quest to PhD? We might even have found some companions who will be there for part of the way. 

� This does not include income from the 2006 conference: estimated to be 8,000.


� Oxford: Duff and Garland, Reader on Punishment; Hutter, Reader on Housing; Ashgate, SLStudies
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